
Paddler rescue on the Derwent – lessons learnt 

A few of us were involved in an incident on Monday 23/06 near the mouth of the Derwent 
River. In the interests of promoting paddler safety we have put some thoughts together 
about what happened, what went wrong, but more importantly what went right and 
eventually resulted in a good outcome. Hope you can take something from it. Tasmanian 
Winter conditions can become serious very quickly. 

The forecast  

Five paddlers made plans on Sunday 22/06 to paddle from Long Beach (Sandy Bay) to 
Tinderbox the next day on the basis of the forecast 15 knot northerly winds and 15 degree 
air temperature. All were competent paddlers in the forecast conditions, although two of 
them (Paddlers 1 and 2) were more familiar with the run. Notably, another (Paddler 5) was 
using a borrowed ski.  

The plan  

Plans were made to meet at Long Beach just after midday on Monday and start paddling, 
with two non-paddling drivers (support crew) scheduled to meet the paddlers at Tinderbox 
boat ramp at 2pm. Paddlers 3 and 5 had arrived at the start earlier and spent some off Long 
Beach warming up - on that basis they felt comfortable taking on the run which was 
reasonable given the amount of slop off the beach and the more predictable-looking 
conditions further out in the river. On land, a brief trip plan was agreed upon between 
Paddlers 1, 2 and 4, then relayed to Paddlers 3 and 5 out on the water. Paddlers 3, 4 and 5 
were going to set off early, with Paddlers 4 and 5 making a particular effort to stick together. 
Paddlers 1 and 2 would follow 5 or 10 minutes later. Paddlers 1, 4 and 5 had phones, as did 
the support crew. Paddler 4 was also being followed by a non-paddler (based in Kingston) 
using the Endomondo tracking app. Paddlers 4 and 5 were both carrying flares and had 
discussed their proper use. All paddlers had leg leashes, PFD’s + high-vis gear and were 
dressed for a cold windy paddle, although not all paddlers were dressed for immersion or 
repeated capsize/remount attempts. 
 

 

Sitting under Pearsons Point at Tinderbox on a sunny Summer day 



The run  

Paddlers 3, 4 and 5 set off as planned, paddling side-on for around 700 metres out to the 
John Garrow light to start the run. Paddlers 1 and 2 watched them paddle out and no 
difficulties were obvious at this point – Paddlers 3, 4 and 5 then took off as a group. Paddlers 
1 and 2 walked down to the water (carrying boats) shortly afterwards when Paddler 2’s boat 
was slammed into the ground due to a strong gust of wind. While checking for damage the 
two paddlers noticed the wind strength was increasing, and both agreed that it was probably 
somewhere between 15 and 20 knots. No significant damage was detected and Paddlers 1 
and 2 started the run. It was estimated at that point that the water temperature was around 
11-12 degrees, and that the tide was half-way in and likely to remain incoming for the 
duration of the run. 

Five or ten minutes into the run the conditions worsened, with the NNE wind requiring 
paddlers to work left on steep windchop to keep in line with Pearsons Point at Tinderbox. 
Due to the steep choppy waves visibility deteriorated and it became difficult to make out a 
paddler 500 metres away unless you were within 5 degrees of their line or caught a glimpse 
of them by sheer chance. Paddlers 1 and 2 had an uneventful run, while Paddler 3 had one 
capsize followed by a successful remount. All arrived at Pearsons Point within 5 minutes of 
each other. Paddler 1 finished first and turned around to make sure of the whereabouts of 
Paddlers 2 and 3. He located and spoke to Paddler 3 who headed for the finish of the run 
(Tinderbox boat ramp) on his own in the relatively sheltered water of the D’Entrecasteaux 
Channel. It was at this point that Paddler 1 noticed the increasing size of the waves off 
Pearsons Point – the combination of the northerly wind and the incoming tide had “jacked 
them up”, there were some very steep drop-offs (up to 1 storey high) and the top metre of 
every 4th or 5th wave was breaking into a foam pile, cascading down the face. Paddler 1 
headed upwind to check on Paddler 2, whom he had sighted around 500 metres away out 
wide. However the conditions were getting so big that Paddler 2 passed Paddler 1 without 
either of them realising, eventually after a fruitless search of the area Paddler 1 turned for 
Tinderbox boat ramp to find Paddlers 2 and 3 warm and dry. Phone calls were then made to 
Paddlers 4 and 5 but they couldn’t be reached.  

The rescue  

It turned out that Paddlers 4 and 5 were still on the course and had hugged the side of the 
river close to Kingston and Blackmans Bay. Updates were coming through from a non-
paddler (who was tracking Paddler 4 using Endomondo), so Paddlers 1, 2 and 3 knew they 
were still coming and would be a while. Those paddlers started getting changed and had 
some food and drink. Then Paddler 1 got a phone call – Paddler 4 (who made the call from 
his ski) and Paddler 5 had made it to Pearsons Point, only 300 metres from relatively safe 
water. Paddler 4 had been hoping that the wind would blow them both around the point to 
safety but they were effectively stationary in the windline off the point going nowhere due to 
the incoming tide. Paddler 4 reported that they had “rafted up” (aligned their skis against 
each other for support) and that an assisted rescue was necessary as Paddler 5 was now 
very cold and Paddler 4 did not have the ability to get him to safety without help. Paddler 1 
donned more warm gear and went back out to assist, while Paddlers 2, 3 and support crew 
headed by road or foot to look-out points in an attempt to sight the drifting paddlers and 
provide assistance via phone or other means if possible. With help on the way both Paddlers 
4 and 5 decided on one last effort to paddle to safety but Paddler 5 capsized almost 
immediately, followed by Paddler 4. When Paddler 1 arrived on the scene the conditions had 
become extremely rough, Paddlers 4 and 5 had become separated, had both capsized, and 
were clinging to their skis. Paddler 1 went to the aid of Paddler 5 who looked the most 
exhausted and unlikely to remount. Almost in a catatonic state Paddler 5 clambered aboard 



the back of Paddler 1’s ski and hugged his lower body, lying down on the back deck. Paddler 
1 had secured Paddler 5’s ski using a foot strap – leg leash – foot strap set up, with a plan to 
tow it, but the unmanned ski was proving impossible to control and had to be jettisoned 
along with Paddler 5’s paddle. Meanwhile Paddler 4 had successfully remounted and made 
his way back upwind to hold a position behind Paddler 1 as the rescue was performed. 
Paddler 1 started to head back to Tinderbox boat ramp carrying Paddler 5, sending Paddler 
4 on ahead to alert the land-based support crew who started gathering towels and warm 
clothes. After about 30 minutes Paddlers 1 and 5 made it to Tinderbox boat ramp. At that 
stage Paddler 5 had to be supported by two people in order to walk properly, he was then 
stripped, vigorously dried with towels, re-clothed and put in a heated car for transport to 
hospital. Paddler 4 was extremely cold but functional at that stage. During the journey back 
to Hobart, Paddler 5 regained normal function and eventually both Paddlers 4 and 5 were 
taken home where they recuperated.  

 

 

Heading towards Pearsons Point on a bleak Spring day 

 

Afterwards  

After heading out again for a brief search for the jettisoned ski it was abandoned due to 
fading light and increasingly chilly winds. Luckily a passing crayboat picked it up, alerted 
Coast Radio, who in turn alerted Kris Clauson and Imojen Pearce (Summer Survival 
organisers – the ski had a sticker on it from the 2014 event), who in turn alerted the rescuer 
and support crew. Tas Marine Police were then contacted and advised of the situation to 
ensure a search for a missing person didn’t eventuate. Paddlers were able to pick up the ski 



from the crayboat when it berthed at Constitution Dock later that night. Incredibly it had 
sustained minimal damage.  

What went wrong (could have been improved)  

1) In hindsight, the eventual conditions were too much for Paddler 5 in a borrowed ski and 
very challenging for Paddler 4 to provide the required assistance. 

2) Extreme conditions were encountered right at the end of the run, where paddlers were 
fatigued after 15 kilometres of already challenging paddling. Turning into Kingston or 
Blackmans Bay as a fallback option would have averted the rescue situation that eventually 
unfolded near Tinderbox. Paddlers 4 and 5 reported that three capsizes and one assisted 
rescue had already taken place before Blackmans, but both were lulled into a false sense of 
security as sea conditions briefly abated at that point, and both were unprepared for the 
insidious impact of hypothermia that resulted from the multiple capsizes. 

3) Better attention to layering with the possibility of immersion in mind. Repeated 
capsize/remounts along with wind chill and infrequent bouts of paddling effort (which would 
have generated warmth) quickly made things difficult for Paddlers 4 and 5.  

4) Closer proximity of paddlers on the water (probably adequate for the forecast conditions, 
but once the wind increased it was very difficult to maintain contact). 

5) A whole-group chat (off the water) at Long Beach to ensure everyone had access to direct 
advice about the run. 

What went right  

1) Paddler awareness of safety – all were wearing high vis gear, had appropriate safety 
apparel + equipment and knew how to use it. Paddlers 1, 4 and 5 had previously undergone 
a safety training course specific to the type of craft being used.  

2) Paddler 4 and 5’s adherence to their plan to stick together during the run. Paddler 4 was 
in constant verbal contact with Paddler 5 and was always able to get to him if required. 

3) Mobile phone communication (water to water, land to water and water to land were all 
used successfully before, during and after the rescue).  

4) Proximity to land, dry gear, non-paddling support crew and warmth (car heaters).  

5) The foresight of Paddler 4 to arrange remote supervision with Endomondo tracking 
technology - resulting in updates from a non-paddler to Paddler 3, who was in turn able to 
communicate valuable information to the rescuer and support crew.  

6) Fishing boat - Coast Radio - Tas Marine Police - local paddler - rescuer chains of 
communication were activated very quickly. 

Summary - Paddler 4 

“Paddler 5 and I were in full contact for the run, close enough to verbally communicate. From 
memory Paddler 5 was able to self rescue twice but from then on I had to assist with each 
remount. Initially I was able to manoeuvre close enough to stay in my boat but eventually I 
had to jump out and swim to him and hold his boat whilst I stayed in the water. I probably did 
this 5 or 6 times and estimate I spent at least 45 minutes in the water. By the time things got 
this bad it was too late for a diversion to Blackmans Bay. 

Through past experience I’ve set myself an upper wind speed limit of 20 knots for escorting 
any paddler who wants to tackle a downwinder such as this. Any stronger than this and I 



won’t paddle with anyone that I’m not confident about because I can’t control my ski well 
enough to commit to helping them if they get in trouble. I was confident proceeding as 
planned on the day because the forecast and actual wind conditions on departure were 
within this 20 knot limit. However, conditions began to reach this limit halfway through the 
paddle and definitely reached at least 25 knots at the end, making fine control of my ski 
impossible. I was quickly forced into manoeuvring downwind of my buddy and then jumping 
out of my ski and swimming upwind to hold his craft for him so he could remount.  

Having committed to the paddle, my buddy and I had ample opportunity on the water to 
discuss using the safe alternate destination but we didn’t and then it became unavailable 
when obvious signs of hypothermia in my buddy became apparent. In hindsight we should 
have made a decision to use the alternate. Next time I’ll actively discuss alternates before 
and during the paddle, regardless of the conditions. 

After working together to get ourselves to within 300m of relatively safe water near the end 
of the run my buddy could no longer continue and I now felt I was out of options to deal with 
this alone. I pulled my phone out of the front pocket of my PFD to call for help and the first 
thing I saw was a missed call from the best paddler in our party. With a huge sense of relief I 
pressed his name and help was soon on the way.” 

Summary – Paddler 5 

“The takeaways from this event for me:  

1) I believe you need to be honest with yourself and others when attempting any downwind 
paddle, be upfront with the group with any concerns before setting off. I was very honest with 
Paddler 4 prior to attempting this paddle and spoke with him on the phone Sunday evening 
and again Monday morning before making the call to do the run. We discussed my concerns 
i.e. paddling a new boat, the forecast and the likely conditions we would encounter and we 
then agreed to do this paddle together. 

2) Remaining calm and listening to direction. The conditions I encountered were certainly 
above my ability but throughout the paddle, remounts and eventual rescue I feel I remained 
calm and listened to any instructions given to me by the more experienced paddlers around 
me. 

3) Carrying a mobile phone and the ability to actually use it. Although I was carrying a mobile 
phone it would have been difficult to make a call with my setup. You need to be able to make 
a call with the least amount of effort possible i.e. single touch to make a call for assistance.  

4) Dressing for the conditions, be prepared for the worst case scenario. 

I have thought this paddle through in my head a number of times, all the different scenarios 
keep running through my mind......I was very lucky. I can't thank all the people involved 
enough. I will bounce back and believe I'll be better for the experience, even if it is one I'd 
rather forget.” 

Thankyou’s 

A huge thankyou to all those people who assisted us on Monday including Hobart Coast 
Radio, Tas Marine Police, the crew of the crayboat “Zeppelin”, Ian Cooksey, Kris Clauson, 
Imojen Pearce and Phil Grainger, as well as our support crews Mrs Polly and Lisa Albinsson. 

Stay safe and enjoy your paddling. 

Cheers, Ben 

 



 

All together again 

 

 


